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November 24, 2009
Present:    Mayor Judy Cox, Commissioner Jim Majewski, Commissioner Thomas S. Mumey and Commissioner Augie Pierson.
Town Administrator:  Calvin Bonenberger, Jr.
Guests:  See Attached List


The regular meeting of the Mayor and Commissioners of Rising Sun was held on Tuesday evening November 24, 2009 at the Town Hall with all members in attendance.  The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Mayor Cox.  The public was notified that Commissioner Bowers and Clerk Treasurer Sandra Didra were not present for tonight’s meeting.  The mayor then requested a pledge of allegiance and a moment of silence.  

The minutes of the November 10th 2009 Town meeting were presented.  Commissioner Majewski stated that the under the new business section of the minutes,  that he made the suggestion that in lieu of thee dinner a donation be made to Ray of Hope Mission to feed the needy, but Commissioner Pierson made the actual motion to that effect and it was Commissioner Majewski who seconded the motion.  With no other corrections, the Mayor called for the vote and it passed unanimously.   
The Town Administrator read the closed meeting report for November 19, 2009 into the record.  A motion was made by Commissioner Pierson to approve the report seconded by Commissioner Majewski.  Motion carried unanimously.
The Town Administrator read the closed meeting report for November 23, 2009 into the record.  A motion was made by Commissioner Pierson to approve the report seconded by Commissioner Mumey.  Motion carried unanimously.

The Mayor gave an overview of the Proclamation titled Municipal Government Works.  She outlined all the task involved in securing a banner city designation for the Town of Rising Sun.  She spoke of attendance at various civic groups to include a meeting of the cub scouts pack 441 to participate in a presentation of badges for Citizens Participation Badges.  She advised that the group would like to make arrangements to come in and meet the Town’s canine unit.  With that the Mayor requested the Town Administrator read the proclamation into the record.   
Commissioner Mumey made a motion to accept the proclamation, seconded by Commissioner Pierson.  Motion carried unanimously.

Introduction of Town Audit:  The Mayor introduced Mr. William Saddler of WM C Saddler & Company, P.A.  Mr. Saddler reported that the Audit was completed on time this year and provided a general overview of the process.  The firm must take the financial statements of the Town and provides an opinion as to whether or not the Towns statements measure up to the statements for communities in Maryland.  He stated that the Towns statements did measure up to acceptable standards.  He explained that the actual audit can be filled with legal ease and accounting terms that can be difficult to follow.  He advised that the Town provides a management letter that provides a summary of the actual audit provided by the Auditor.  The management letter is permitted to put graphs and charts in the report that the auditor is not permitted to do. He stated that the Town is in good financial shape.  At year end the Town had over 10 million dollars of assets and only 4 million dollars in liabilities.  He stated that the Town has little problem in paying its bills.  The Town took in a couple million dollars and spent a couple million dollars.  The Town made about 30,000 dollars which is not a lot of money when talking about millions of dollars collected or spent.  However it does indicate that the Town is managing its finances well.  He further highlighted that the Town did not bring in as much money as projected but was able to manage its expenses to still manage a 30,000 dollar profit.  He reminded the board that the State Highway User Fund would be cut by 90% for this year and that the Town has already put some plans in place to deal with this.  Budgets and finances are retracting to some degree but the Town is still managing its money well.  He stated that it was a good audit report. He spoke about how they audit process works and how they confirm whether people are really paid, is the money really in the bank and emphasized that the audit process was very thorough.  With no questions from the Board the Auditor was thanked and advised that he could leave.  Commissioner Mumey made a motion to accept the auditor’s report, seconded by Commissioner Pierson. Motion carried unanimously.     

Presentation of County Tax Collection:  The Mayor introduced Ms Pam Howard, the Treasurer from Cecil County, who provided an overview of how the County can collect the real-estate taxes on behalf of the Town.  She provided an overview of the benefits and how the process actually works.  She provided the board with some documentation which outlines the specifics of the program.  She stated that they County remits the collected taxes on a monthly basis and by the 10th of each month.  The Town could receive its money by check or electronic transfer.  She stated that there was no charge for the services.  She did state that there would be a onetime set up fee for the collection of any special taxes.  She asked that the Town would participate in the advertisement and notification to residents of the changed in collection.  She advised that the County offers a 2% discount on taxes paid in July.  The Town does not have to offer a discount but should offer the same rate as the County.  The County does charge a 1% interest rate on late payments and the Town would be required to pass an ordinance stating the same penalty fee.  Another benefit to the Town is that the County currently charges a 10% collection fee on any liens assessed at tax sale.  If the County collects the taxes there would be no 10% collection fee.  The Mayor asked how the notification of residents should take place.  Ms Howard stated that there was not pre-set time requirement.  Mr Bonenberger asked if the County had the ability to integrate the current tax records into the Town’s virtual clerk program which enables residents to look their property taxes up on line. Ms, Howard highlighted how the online system worked.  
Ms Howard stated that the County accepts all major credit cards and there is a charge that is passed back to the customer.  They also accept electronic checks.  Mr. Bonenberger asked what special fees could be collected.  Ms Howard reported that they could collect refuse fees, but could not collect personal property taxes or sewer and water fees.  If there were any special assessments or liens against the property they could collect them as well. 
Ordinance 2009-09 Ethics Policy.  The board requested the Town Administrator to read Town of Rising Sun Ordinance 209-09 titled Ethics Policy.  Upon completion of the reading the board members requested clarification on certain aspects of the ordinance.  Commissioner Mumey expressed a concern about who would keep the any records of the ethics board.  It was determined that the record of the ethics board shall be forwarded to the Town Clerk.  Commissioner Mumey expressed concerns over the relationship between civic organizations such as the Chamber, Historic Association or Fire Company, in which elected officials would not be permitted to represent these organizations before the board.  After a lengthily discussion it was determined to get an opinion from the Town Attorney. 

Ordinance 2009-08 Town Administration.  The board requested the Town Administrator to read Town of Rising Sun Ordinance 209-08 titled Town Administration.  Upon completion of the reading Commissioner Bowers pointed out an error was made in section (M) on page 6 in which the original language mistakenly references the term Clerk Treasurer, when in fact the actual reference would be clerk.  This would be corrected in the next ordinance.    Mr. Bonenberger reminded the board of the email that he had sent to the Town Attorney in which there was a correction in an original opinion offered by the Town Attoreny.

REPORTS:

Mayor -   Reported that she received a letter from KCI stating that they would not be raising their rates for 2010
Financial -  Mr. Bonenberger reported that the attorney was finalizing the professional services agreement with the accountant.
Sewer and Water:  Commissioners reported on the following:

· RFP for New Wastewater Plant:  As you are aware, the Town has been working to develop an RFP for the design of a new wastewater treatment plant.  Last month this board approved a motion to develop an RFP that would solicit engineering cost for the design and construction of a sewer plant, but would compare the cost of Orbital Ditch technology versus SBR technology.  The reason the board chose this route was due to concerns about what the real bottom line cost would be for the residents in the long run.  The board has tried to be very diligent in making the best possible decision for our residents.  It is important to note that several members of this board have been involved in hundreds of meetings over the past 5 years and have been given advice from several different experts in the field.  However, as is to be expected, we have also received various conflicting opinions on which technology was better suited for the Town.  Given the fact that our previous motion to compare technologies through the bid process would be difficult.  We have thoroughly researched the cost associated with both technologies over the past 30 days and have come up with the following information.
1) Our Town has a significant I & I problem and the Orbital Ditch is better suited to deal with I & I issues compared to the SBR.

2) The operation of an Orbital is much more operator friendly and takes a considerable amount of less electronic components to operate.

3) The operation of an Orbital has fewer components to cause a breakdown, which will result  in more consistent compliance with MDE discharge standards, while saving the Town money for repairs.

4) The Orbital Ditch has a better vendor participation where as parts and labor are much more easily available to obtain if a breakdown occurs.

5) The Overall yearly operational costs of an Orbital Ditch have a tendency to be less expensive.

6) If it were necessary to correct I & I conditions chlorine  could not be used in an SBR but because of better retention time it could be used in an Orbital.

7) All testing that is required by MDE will be the same for an SBR or Orbital.

8) The Orbital is the recommendation that was given to us from the experts on our Waste Water Team.

9) Although the upfront construction cost of an SBR may be cheaper than an Orbital Ditch, the cost associated with the operation of the plant and the cost associated with effectively dealing with I & I, virtually even out compared to the Orbital Ditch.

Commissioner Majewski made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Mumey that the previous motion made by this board during an executive session held on October 19 to be rescinded.  I would further motion that the Town proceed with the development of an RFP for the design and construction management of a new  275,000 gallon orbital ditch sewer plant.  This RFP is to be open to any qualified firms to submit bids.  Commissioner Mumey asked if the sewer experts were on board with the proposal of which Commissioner Majewski stated that Lenny Gold was on board with the proposal.  The motion carried unanimously.
Streets and Sidewalks:  Mr. Bonenberger reported on behalf of Commissioner Bowers.  

· Queen Street Sidewalk Retrofit Program:  We have received word today that the State Highway’ Division of ADA compliance has approved the most recent corrections to the Queen Street project and have approved the release of our $140,000 reimbursement check.
· Walnut Street Crack Sealing:  We have received 3 price quotes for the crack sealing of North Walnut Street.  Although the lowest bid price came in at $616.50, the Town Administrator and Public Works Director have recommended that we go with the 2nd highest bidder, Accuseal Inc at a cost of 685.00 due to the fact that we have worked 
with this contractor before, we know the quality of the work, and he actually came out to inspect the site before providing a cost estimate.
Commissioner Pierson made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Mumey to award the bid for crack sealing of Northe Walnut Street, between Meadow Valley Drive and the County Line along Walnut Street, To Accuseal Inc at a total cost not to exceed $685.00

Commissioner pierson wanted the record to reflect that the award was given to Accuseal because the lowest bidder made a proposal over the phone and never came out to the site.

Public Safety:  Commissioner Pierson reported that police activity reports were available in the Town hall for inspection.  

Park and Recreation :  Commissioner Mumey reported no report.

The Town administrator stated that their was no Town Administrator, Planning and Zoning, Appeal Board or Code enforcement report.  He did provide an overview of the pending dedication process for Rising Hills that would possibly be before the board at the next meeting.

Historical Preservation Commission –  No report
Old Business.  None

New Business.  None.

CITIZEN’S INPUT:  None
The Mayor introduced Alex Conrad who is a local cub scout completing work for one of his badges.  He needs to interview a member of the board. 

Natalie from the Rising Hills Development wanted to reiterate the comments that the Town administrator made on the Rising Hills development and stressed the importance of their concerns about having to contract for snow removal is the dedication does not take place.

Dee Ensley expressed concerns about the effects of the ethics ordinance on the Historical Preservations Commissions 


Adjournment 8:45PM. 








Respectfully submitted,








Calvin A Bonenberger ,








Town Administrator 
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